Kersarge Pass – Snowballs and Fresh Fish

Five scouts and four parents went on a 5-day back trip over Kearsarge pass in the Eastern Sierra June 20-24. The elevation of Kearsarge pass is 11,800' with surrounding mountain peaks at 13,000' so the air was thin, the packs seemed heavy, and the scenery was spectacular.  This was a warm up hike for those going to Philmont, but perhaps the hiking was a bit more strenuous than expected.  The first night was spent catching our breath at the base camp and trailhead at 9200’.   Early the next morning (Saturday) we weighed our packs and started on the long uphill climb to Heart Lake at an elevation of 10,500’.  Two major snowball fights broke out along the trail with ambushes and some very cold hands.  Hiking across a steep snowfield was a challenge for the parents but a great sliding opportunity for the scouts.

At about 2 PM we setup camp at Heart Lake that, was surrounded by snow and ice.  Several of the scouts went for 10-20 second dips in the lake to emerge with ice cream headaches.  We setup camp overlooking the lake just in time to take shelter from some light rain and sleet.  The fishing was quite good and we had some fresh small trout for dinner.   A large snow patch next to our tents provided a convenient icebox to cool water and drinks for the hike the next day.   

The next morning (Sunday) we managed to get on the trail early and begin the steep hike up the pass.  All scouts and parents easily made it to the summit at 11,800’.  The rain-cleared air provided unlimited views of the High Sierra.  We met several groups of twenty-something hikers working their way north along the John Muir trail. We reached Charlotte Lake at about 2 PM where an hour-long snowball fight broke out.  Only a few people were seen in the area – you had to be there.

The next morning (Monday) we started back toward the pass passing Bullfrog Lake and finding excellent fishing at Kearsarge Lake where we stopped for lunch.   Still feeling energetic, the scouts and parents decided to tackle the pass in one day and we made the summit by about 2 PM.  The rest of the day was all-downhill to Flower Lake for our final night of camping and sorting through the remaining food for dinner.

The last day (Tuesday we got to the cars early – a little dirty but all were now in great shape for Sierra hiking.  On the ride home we discussed the possibility of a 6-day hike next season with a summit of the highest point in the continental US, Mt. Whitney.
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